Mighty Mountain

by

Eyes Right

Millinocket, ME – Each year I make 10 New Years resolutions.  Number 2 this year was “see the world from the top of Baxter Peak.”  Bad idea.

A good friend volunteered to do the hike with me, but events precluded his participation, so my wife gamely agreed to join me.  Bad idea on her part.

Baxter Peak is the crown jewel of the Katahdin mountain range and is the northernmost point of the Appalachian Trail.  It is 5267 feet above level and involves a vertical hike of about 4000 feet.  There are several trails to the peak, all originating in Baxter State Park 18 miles northwest of here.  The park is a gift from Percival Baxter, the governor of Maine from 1921-25.  

Baxter first climbed Katahdin (meaning “sacred” or “greatest mountain” in the local Indian dialect) in 1920, and began a life-long quest to have the area, which was privately owned, placed in public ownership so that future generations could enjoy its majesty.  Ironically, while Governor, Baxter was totally unsuccessful in this endeavor, but, subsequently, as a private citizen, between 1930 and 1963, he was able to purchase and donate over 200,000 acres of the Katahdin area to the public domain.  

One of the stipulations of Baxter’s gift was that the park was to remain absolutely natural.  The state has remained true to that guideline, and even today, there is no electricity in the park, and the few roads are dirt.  There is no hunting, and the facilities are bare-bones.

We arrived at the park entrance at 5:30 AM on a weekday to ensure that we would be able to hike the mountain, as entrance is limited to the few parking spaces at the various campgrounds.   We had chosen the Roaring Brook campground on the eastern slope of Katahdin as our starting point so that we could hike the 3.2 mile Chimney Pond Trail to its intersection with the 2.2 mile Saddle Trail, which was advertised as “the easiest route onto Katahdin.”  I might add that I have a policy of not training for completing these resolutions. Bad idea.

It turned out that the Chimney Pond Trail has been seriously eroded over the years (recall the natural part of Baxter’s grant), and it now consists of nothing but large boulders that have remained after all the soil has been washed away.  Still we made it, in decent shape, to the Chimney Pond campground by mid-morning.  The Saddle Trail is not for the faint-hearted.  It rises 2350 feet vertically at an average angle of 11 degrees.  This is tough hiking on a humid 90 degree day.  The last 1/2 mile is a “boulder scramble.”  

Eventually we made it to the top of Saddle Trail, but still had another 1/2 mile on “The Saddle” to reach Baxter Peak and complete my Number 2.  That is when both of my legs cramped in the muscles behind my knees.  So there I was, essentially stuck, unable to walk, on top of Katahdin.  But the view was spectacular.  

Fortunately, my wife had brought along some Tums, which I consumed at regular intervals to relieve the cramps and we were eventually able to navigate back to Roaring Brook campground by very late afternoon.  The good news:  we saw a huge moose up close on the return.  Bad news: I could not walk until late the next day.  But wait, guess what my Number 1 resolution is going to be for next year!

I thought you might like to know.
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